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Buffalo Soldiers’ Mentoring Program
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On Saturday, November 12, 2005 the Buffalo Soldiers’ mentoring program began with a day long exploration journey using art, literature, and film. Malcolm Jordan, age 9, started his adventure at George Hicks’ archival space. For art discovery, Malcolm explored artifacts and materials for display models. He dismantled a cardboard design of a building and created display boards for potential architectural projects. 
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The next stop on the journey was a visit to the Indianapolis Marion County Public Library – Glendale Branch. The annual Family Fall Festival sponsored by the library’s African American Committee was in full swing and the library was full of activity. Malcolm explored the video and CD collection to learn about available movie resources in the library. He discovered several movies about the Buffalo Soldiers, educators in Indiana, and other topics. The collection contains current, entertaining movies for all ages.   
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Later that day, Malcolm was happy to demonstrate his trumpet-playing skills. On Saturday mornings, he takes trumpet lessons through the Phillips Guild program at Martin University.   

Malcolm is a fourth grader at the 21st Century Charter School in Indianapolis. He enjoys spelling, reading, and writing with an interest in vocabulary. He is thinking about engineering as a potential future career but he is not single-minded. He is also interested in becoming a chef or a rap artist. His favorite rapper is 50 cents. 
When asked what he though about his day long mentoring adventure, he said “It was a good day.”    

Saving Our History

January 2006 is a perfect time to think about saving Black American history. We had a rich history before we were taken by force from our Africa homeland to America. As a student of history and with the understanding that the past is important when putting the present in context, we need to preserve the past when the opportunity is at hand. We can start with our family histories through oral stories, photographs with dates that identify family members, and collections of artifacts that can be marked for future reference. 

For the past two years, we had researched Dr. John Morton-Finney (1869-1998) of Indianapolis, Indiana. Even though he died in 1998, his daughter lived in the family’s home; she died in the fall of 2004 and the house was sold with most of the contents in place. During the summer of 2005, the new owners cleaned the property to prepare it for re-sale. They shared information with us about the purchase of the home and their future plans for the property. Two large construction dumpsters, which sat in the front yard, were filled with personal papers, books, magazines, rugs, photographs and more. The new owners said they that all of the “good stuff” had been taken to their storage facility near Greenwood, Indiana.  I shared with them my research about Trooper John Morton-Finney and the Buffalo Soldiers. They allowed us to gather items from the dumpsters for our collection. We were excited and sad at the same time to see this history turned into trash …headed to the landfill.

Our goal is to establish a historical house museum dedicated to a Buffalo Soldier. Would we be able to purchase this house for our museum?  Three months after our scavenger hunt in the dumpsters, the house was for sale with an asking price of $245,000. The property has been on the market for a few months and the owners want to sell it without the help of a realtor. We continue to monitor the property for our museum. Perhaps by the spring, the owners will reduce the price.

The sad part for us is our focus on saving our history. Here is a great black American with the Indianapolis Public Schools Educational Center named in his honor, a leadership scholarship award at Butler University named in his honor, a military award by the Indianapolis Veterans Council named in his honor, and many more awards with his name. John Morton-Finney was invited to the White House by George Bush, Sr. He was a pioneer as a World War I Buffalo Soldier, a lettered man with 11 academic degrees, and a leader among men who researched his African heritage to learn about his tribal lineage. But with all of his knowledge and experiences, his life work was taken to the landfill. Our hearts break when we think of it but we know there is something any of us can do.

If you have the chance to “save” just a small part of your family history for future generations, do so.

Thanks,

George Hicks, III

A New Resource about the Buffalo Soldiers
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Our Journey with the Buffalo Soldiers is hot off the press!  It is a compilation of historical research, travel adventures, family histories, and personal stories. African American military units were established in 1866 and these soldiers had much to prove. They earned the name “Buffalo Soldiers” from Indians who held their fighting spirit in high regard. Over the years, they served in all of the military conflicts - the Indian Wars, the Spanish-American War, World War I and World War II. Stories of racial prejudice are peppered throughout their history. During World War II, the Army mechanized their equipment and these units were disbanded.
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This journey focuses on the stories of World War II soldiers but a historical perspective is provided to lay the foundation for these stories.  Information about Lt. Henry O. Flipper, the first African American graduate from the West Point Military Academy and other historical military figures are included. Each story is situated by its location and is part of the “journey.”  The stories about the World War II soldiers are personal and touching. Some described how they were afraid of horses but learned to ride, clean and feed them.  There are more stories about traveling by train across the US, living on a ship going across the Atlantic Ocean, experiencing a accident in a jeep during the European Theater, leaving the Army and joining the Air Force, and life events after World War II.  Many men returned “home” and took advantage of the GI Bill or settled into stable government jobs. 
Photographs and interviews with Buffalo Soldiers who attended the reunions of the Buffalo Soldiers every July add a special touch.  City by city and fort by fort – personal stories are connected to each location.  From Thomasville, GA to Portland, OR the Buffalo Soldiers have many stories to share.   
On April 8, 2004 George Hicks III wrote - I get excited when I read stories about African American men who served in the U. S. Army as infantryman and cavalryman. These soldiers - Buffalo Soldiers - were my ancestors. I grew up in the 1950s-1960s, watching westerns movies, and I never saw black men riding horses nor as soldiers in the all-white U. S. cavalry regiments. Not until the 1980s when the stories of black soldiers were covered in the media did I revisit my childhood and ask questions. The Buffalo Soldiers were mistreated, issued inferior clothing and equipment, and received less compensation for their effort. They were assigned to military posts far from their families and the townspeople because the same people that they were to protect did not like the color of their skin. They endured the storms and I am so very proud of my black brothers.
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I have visited places where they served – Washington DC, California, Virginia, Arizona, Mexico, Washington, Oregon, and Kansas and lived in their hometowns.  I interviewed troopers who served in the 9th, 10th, 27th, and 28th (Horse) Cavalry regiments. The landscape where they served even today looks rough, hot, and uncomfortable. If they could do what they did under those conditions servicing this country.  Surely I can sit in the comforts of my home and write about what I discovered about my ancestors.

I decided to tell what I am learning about these men and women. Yes, there was at least one documented female Buffalo Soldier - Cathy Williams.  It feels good to write positive stories about us. Perhaps there are other positive stories that need to be written. If you discover a subject that inspires you, sit down and start writing for future generations. It is our history. When you know your past, you can better understand your present and prepare for the future. 

On June 22, 2004, Carmon Weaver Hicks wrote - George led most of the journey.  When you read a section that starts with “I,” the “I” is George. For many sections, the pronoun is “we.”  We learned so much, worked so hard, and feel so good about our efforts.  This journey has been George’s mission but you know the old saying: Behind every good man is his woman.  Well¸ I followed him everywhere on this journey and cheered him along the way. Occasionally, I led us to new research, new places, and sometimes backtracked to places we had been before.  The old soldiers that we met and learned so much from are dying everyday; nevertheless, we savored each moment.  We hope you will, too. 

(Photos – Buffalo Soldiers’ National Monument, Ft. Leavenworth, KS; Troopers William Snow, 1940s;

 Lorenzo Denson 1940s and Fred D. Jones, 2001)
To purchase Our Journey with the Buffalo Soldiers, visit www.xlibris.com.
RELEASE DATE ~ FEBRUARY 2006
Buffalo Soldiers Research Museum

P.O. Box 531187

Indianapolis, IN  46253

www.buffalosoldiersresearchmuseum.org
PAGE  
4

